
 
December 29, 2020 

 
 
 
Via Electronic Mail 
Kathy Garner  
District Manager 
California Division of Occupational Safety and Health 
American Canyon District Office 
3419 Broadway Street, Suite H8 
American Canyon, CA 94503 
DIRDOSHAmericanCanyon@dir.ca.gov 
 
 
 Re: Complaint No. 469-21, 1703164 
 
Dear Ms. Garner: 
 

I write on behalf of Byron-Bethany Irrigation District (BBID) with regard to a notice 
with the above-referenced complaint number (Notice).  In short, the Notice alleges that BBID 
did not ensure that employees maintain a physical distance of at least six feet between each 
other and did not ensure that employees are wearing face coverings properly.   

 
At the outset, I note that the Occupational Safety and Health Board only very recently 

passed and implemented the emergency regulations cited in the Notice.  In fact, all of the 
regulations cited in the Notice went into effect on November 30, 2020.  The Notice issued to 
BBID is dated December 10, 2020.  BBID did not receive the Notice until December 14, 
2020.  Further, the lack of details in the Notice made it challenging for BBID to investigate 
the allegations.  Nevertheless, BBID conducted an investigation to the best of its ability.  
BBID determined that the conditions alleged in the Notice do not exist.   

 
BBID management posted the Notice in accordance to its terms and met with its 

employees, sharing the contents of the Notice, and reiterating the importance of social 
distancing.  In addition, BBID management demonstrated again to employees the proper way 
to wear face coverings.  BBID management is also in the process of developing the COVID-
19 Prevention Plan (Plan) required by California Code of Regulations, title 2, section 3205, 
subdivision (c) and expects to have the Plan completed and reviewed and approved by its 
Board of Directors (Board) at the first Board meeting of 2021.   

 
As an essential service provider, BBID has, and continues to, remain open, providing 

its services throughout the COVID-19 pandemic.  In February 2020, prior to the federal and 
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state COVID-19 emergency declarations,1 BBID management developed and implemented 
policies and protocols to ensure the safety of both its employees and the public that it serves.  
Since that time, BBID management refined these policies and protocols as more information 
about the COVID-19 virus has become available.  These policies and protocols include the 
following: 

 
• Temperature/Symptom Check – employee temperature checks are performed each 

day when they arrive at work.  Employees have been instructed to stay at home if 
they have any symptoms. 

 
• Signage –signs are posted throughout BBID facilities reminding employees about 

the importance of face masks, proper hand washing, and social distancing.  (E.g., 
Attachment A.) 

 
• Personal Protective Equipment – BBID management purchased and provides 

employees with hand sanitizer, Kleenex, and masks (cloth, disposable, and N95, 
when available) for their use while at work. (See Attachment B.)  In addition, each 
vehicle and piece of heavy equipment contains hand sanitizer and Kleenex.  
Employees are also required to use gloves when operating/driving any BBID 
vehicle or equipment.2 

 
• Masks – masks must be worn in public spaces and when social distancing is not 

possible.  Masks are to be worn so that they cover the nose and mouth.   
 
• Social Distancing – employees are required to practice social distancing whenever 

possible.  In instances where specific tasks do not allow for social distancing, 
masks must be worn by employees, covering their noses and mouths. 

 
• Enhanced Cleaning Protocols – frequently touched surfaces are wiped down with 

sanitizing wipes or disinfectant cleaner throughout the day.  (See Attachment B.)  
Equipment and vehicles must also be thoroughly cleaned at the end of each day.3  
Clorox wipes are on every desk to facilitate easy cleaning of any common or 

                                                 
1 On March 3, 2020, Governor Newsom declared a State of Emergency.  (Office of Gov., Proclamation of a 
State of Emergency (Mar. 4, 2020) <https://www.gov.ca.gov/2020/03/04/governor-newsom-declares-state-of-
emergency-to-help-state-prepare-for-broader-spread-of-covid-19/> [as of Dec. 29, 2020].)  On March 13, 2020, 
President Trump found and proclaimed the COVID-19 outbreak a national emergency that began on March 1, 
2020.  (Pres. Proc. Order No. 994 (Mar. 13, 2020), 85 Federal Register 15337 28 (Mar. 18, 2020).   
2 This long-standing practice was in effect prior to the COVID-19 virus. 
3 This long-standing practice was in effect prior to the COVID-19 virus. 
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shared spaces.  BBID management purchased additional sanitizing supplies and 
provides them to employees as needed.   

 
• Enhanced Personal Hygiene Protocols – employees are required to thoroughly 

wash their hands and face upon entering any BBID facility.  (E.g., Attachment C.)  
Soap, towels, eyelid wipes, and eye drops are also provided.  Information on 
proper handwashing and other guidance from the Centers for Disease Control and 
local counties are posted around BBID facilities.  (See Attachment A.) 

 
• Group Work Limited – when needed, employees may work in groups not to 

exceed two persons in order to minimize close interaction with others and to assist 
with slowing the spread of COVID-19 and any future contact tracing that may be 
necessary.  

 
• Staggered Work Schedules – office employee work schedules have been staggered 

to minimize the number of persons in the office at any given time.  Their desks are 
also at least six feet apart to ensure proper social distancing, in the event it is 
necessary to have more than one employee the office at the same time. 

 
• COVID-19 Field Plan –BBID’s policies and protocols, as described above, are set 

forth in the COVID-19 Field Plan.  (See Attachment D.)  A copy of the COVID-19 
Field Plan was given to every employee.  All employees acknowledged receipt and 
review of the plan.  (See Attachment D at p.3.) 

 
Further, employees have been notified and trained on the policies and protocols listed 

above on the following dates in the following manners: 
 
• February 7, 2020 – initial meeting with employees and memorandum regarding 

new COVID-19 hygiene practices (see Attachment E);   
• March 20, 2020 – COVID-19 Field Plan provided and reviewed with employees 

(see Attachment D); 
• April 22, 2020 – memorandum informing employees of new Alameda County and 

Contra Costa County health orders regarding face coverings (see Attachment F); 
• November 9, 2020 – meeting with employees at which cloth masks were 

distributed (again); and 
• Daily COVID-19 Wellness Checks – informal meetings held daily, typically in the 

Training Conference Room, but at times in the kitchen depending upon attendance 
and need for physical spacing, to reiterate BBID’s COVID-19 protocols and 
perform employee temperature checks. 
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As demonstrated by the forgoing, the allegations in the Notice are false.  BBID 
management developed and implemented effective COVID-19 safety protocols early and 
continues to update them.  Moreover, BBID management actively reminds employees of the 
protocols to ensure the safety of all staff.  Accordingly, BBID management has not taken any 
“corrective actions” in response to the Notice.  Nevertheless, BBID management is committed 
to continued implementation of the COVID-19 protocols and the safety of its staff and the 
public.  Please do not hesitate to contact me with any questions or concerns.  I look forward to 
resolution of this matter.   

 
Very truly yours, 

 
Alexis K. Stevens 

 
Enclosures 
 
AKS: 
 
cc:  Rick Gilmore (by email) w/ enclosures 
 Kelley Geyer (by email) w/ enclosures 
 Michael Vergara (by email) w/ enclosures 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

ATTACHMENT A 



KEY TIMES to Wash Your Hands 

Before ) 

• Eating or preparing food 
\ • Touching your face 

After 
• Using the restroom 
• Coughing or sneezing 
• Leaving a public place 
• Handling mask 
• Changing a diaper 
• Caring for someone sick 
• Touching animals or pets 
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I CORONAVIRUS DISEASE 2019 
(COVID-1  9 )  
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• Eating or preparing food 
• Touching your face 
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After 
• Using the restroom 
• Coughing or sneezing 
• Leaving a public place 
• Handling mask 
• Changing a diaper 
• Caring for someone sick 
• Touching animals or pets 
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• Eating or preparing food 
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Coughing or sneezing 
Leaving a public place 
Handling mask 
Changing a diaper 
Caring for someone sick 
Touching animals or pets 

J 
* 

XI  •  
•* pV/sxices.^ 

( 4  m 
O* $ cdc.gov/coronavirus 

CS319544-A 08/05/2020 



Centers for Disease 
Control and Prevention c I 

o o o 
o o o O O o 

CASES ARE RISING. 

ACT NOW! 
WEAR A MASK STAY 6 FEET APART AVOID CROWDS 

Social Distancing 
Keep a Safe Distance to Slow the Spread. 

Print Updated Nov. 17, 2020 

Limiting close face-to-face contact with others is the best way to reduce the spread of coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19). 

What is social distancing? 
Social distancing, also called "physical distancing," means keeping a safe space between yourself and other people who are 
not from your household. 

To practice social or physical distancing, stay at least 6 feet (about 2 arms' length) from other people who are not from your 

household in both indoor and outdoor spaces. 

Social distancing should be practiced in combination with other everyday preventive actions to reduce the spread of COVID-
19, including wearing masks, avoiding touching your face with unwashed hands, and frequently washing your hands with 

soap and water for at least 20 seconds. 

Why practice social distancing? 
COVID-19 spreads mainly among people who are in close contact (within about 6 feet) for a prolonged period. Spread 
happens when an infected person coughs, sneezes, or talks, and droplets from their mouth or nose are launched into the air 
and land in the mouths or noses of people nearby. The droplets can also be inhaled into the lungs. Recent studies indicate 
that people who are infected but do not have symptoms likely also play a role in the spread of COVID-19. Since people can 
spread the virus before they know they are sick, it is important to stay at least 6 feet away from others when possible, even if 
you—or they—do not have any symptoms. Social distancing is especially important for people who are at higher risk for 
severe illness from COVID-19. 

If you are sick with COVID-19, have symptoms consistent with COVID-19, or have been in close contact with someone who has 
COVID-19, it is important to stay home and away from other people until it is safe to be around others. 

COVID-19 can live for hours or days on a surface, depending on factors such as sunlight, humidity, and the type of surface. It 
may be possible that a person can get COV1D-19 by touching a surface or object that has the virus on it and then touching 
their own mouth, nose, or eyes. However, this is not thought to be the main way the virus spreads. Social distancing helps 
limit opportunities to come in contact with contaminated surfaces and infected people outside the home. 

Although the risk of severe illness may be different for everyone, anyone can get and spread COVID-19. Everyone has a role to 
play in slowing the spread and protecting themselves, their family, and their community. In addition to practicing everyday 
steps to prevent COVID-19, keeping space between you and others is one of the best tools we have to avoid being exposed to 
this virus and slowing its spread in communities. 

Tips for Social Distancing 
1/2 



When going out in public, it is impoi it to stay at least 5 feet away from other people ci id wear a mask to slow the spread of 
COVID-19. Consider the following tips for practicing social distancing when you decide to go out. 

• Know Before You Go: Before going out, know and follow the guidance from local public health authorities where you live. 

• Prepare for Transportation: Consider social distancing options to travel safely when running errands or commuting to 
and from work, whether walking, bicycling, wheelchair rolling, or using public transit, rideshares, or taxis. When using 
public transit, try to keep at least 6 feet from other passengers or transit operators - for example, when you are waiting 
at a bus station or selecting seats on a bus or train. When using rideshares or taxis, avoid pooled rides where multiple 
passengers are picked up, and sit in the back seat in larger vehicles so you can remain at least 6 feet away from the 
driver. Follow these additional tips to protect yourself while using transportation. 

• Limit Contact When Running Errands: Only visit stores selling household essentials in person when you absolutely need 
to, and stay at least 6 feet away from others who are not from your household while shopping and in lines. If possible, 
use drive-thru, curbside pick-up, or delivery services to limit face-to-face contact with others. Maintain physical distance 
between yourself and delivery service providers during exchanges and wear a mask. 

• Choose Safe Social Activities:lt is possible to stay socially connected with friends and family who don't live in your home 
by calling, using video chat, or staying connected through social media. If meeting others in person (e.g., at small outdoor 

COVID-19 (Coronavirus Disease) MENU > 

• Keep Distance at Events and Gatherings: It is safest to avoid crowded places and gatherings where it may be difficult to 
stay at least 6 feet away from others who are not from your household. If you are in a crowded space, try to keep 6 feet 
of space between yourself and others at all times, and wear a mask. Masks are especially important in times when 
physical distancing is difficult. Pay attention to any physical guides, such as tape markings on floors or signs on walls, 
directing attendees to remain at least 6 feet apart from each other in lines or at other times. Allow other people 6 feet of 
space when you pass by them in both indoor and outdoor settings. 

• Stay Distanced While Being Active: Consider going for a walk, bike ride, or wheelchair roll in your neighborhood or in 
another safe location where you can maintain at least 6 feet of distance between yourself and other pedestrians and 
cyclists. If you decide to visit a nearby park, trail, or recreational facility, first check for closures or restrictions. If open, 
consider how many other people might be there and choose a location where it will be possible to keep at least 6 feet of 
space between yourself and other people who are not from your household. 

Many people have personal circumstances or situations that present challenges with practicing social distancing to prevent 
the spread of COVID-19. Please see the following guidance for additional recommendations and considerations: 

• Households Living in Close Quarters: How to Protect Those Who Are Most Vulnerable 

• Living in Shared Housing 

• People with Disabilities 

• People Experiencing Homelessness 

More Information 

How to Protect Yourself 

Cleaning and Disinfecting Your Home 

Gatherings and Community Events 

Last Updated Nov. 17, 2020 
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Q CASES ARE RISING. 
LL 111 ACT NOW! 

WEAR A MASK STAY 6 FEET APART AVOID CROWDS 

Household Checklist 
Updated Nov. 30, 2020 Print 

Get your household ready for COVID-19. As a family, you can plan and make decisions now that will protect you and your 

family. 

Stay informed and in touch 

• Get up-to-date information about local COVID-19 activity from public health officials. 

• Create a list of local organizations you and your household can contact in case you need access to 
information, healthcare services, support, and resources. 

• Create an emergency contact list including family, friends, neighbors, carpool drivers, healthcare 
providers, teachers, employers, the local public health department, and other community resources. 

Prepare for possible illness 

• Consider members of the household who may have an increased risk for severe illness. 

« Choose a room in your house that can be used to separate sick household members from others. 

W Those at higher risk for severe illness 

• Take additional precautions for those at higher risk for severe illness, particularly older adults and those of 

any age who have severe underlying health conditions. 

§ Take everyday preventive actions 

• Wash your hands frequently. 

• Avoid touching your eyes, nose, and mouth with unwashed hands. 

• Stay at least 6 feet (about 2 arm lengths) from other people. 

» Stay home when you are sick. 

» Cover your cough or sneeze with a tissue, then throw the tissue in the trash. 

• Clean and disinfect frequently touched objects and surfaces. 

• Wear a mask when you go out In public. 

- Masks should not be placed on young children under age 2, anyone who has trouble breathing, or is 
unconscious, incapacitated or otherwise unable to remove the mask without assistance. 

1/2 



• More on how to pto^ect yourself 

If you have a fever, cough or other symptoms, you might have COVID-19. Most people have mild Illness and are able to 
rerovpr at hnmp. If von think vnn mav haw hppn pxnnsed to rnVID-l Q. rontart vnur hp^lthrarp nrnuidpr. 
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• If you have an emergency warning sign (including trouble breathing), get emergency medical care immediately. 

^ If someone in your home is sick 

• How to care for a sick household member. 

• What to do if you are sick. 

• How to decide if others in the home should quarantine. 

• Continue to practice everyday preventive actions. 

oQo Generations in the household 

• Those who are at an increased risk for severe illness; take additional precautions. Make sure you have 
access to several weeks of medications and supplies in case you need to stay home. Stay at home if 

possible. 

• Children: How to keep kids healthy. Notify your child's school or daycare if your child becomes sick with 

COVID-19. 

• Take care of the emotional health of your household members, including yourself. 

Pets in the household 
iiff 

• Treat pets as you would other human family members - do not let pets interact with people outside the 

household. 

Last Updated Nov. 30, 2020 
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SPLASH ALERT 

Cal/OSHA Emergency 
Regulations to Protect 
Workers from COVID-19 
in Effect 

STOP THE SURGE. 
\\/\ Wear a mask 

\s/\ Limit travel 

Pi Stay home between 10 p.m.-5 a.m., 
except tor essential services. 

CAUFORNIA 

ALL 
Your Adtons 
Save lives covidl9.ca.gov 

Additional Cal/OSHA resources: Effective November 30, 2020, employers in the State 
are required under an Emergency Temporary Order to 
implement a COVID-19 Prevention Program. The 
COVID-19 Prevention standard requires employers to 
establish, implement, and maintain an effective written 
COVID-19 Prevention Program that includes: 

• Model COVID-19 Prevention Program 

• COVID-19 Emergency Temporary Standards Fre-

ouentlv Asked Questions 

• Cal/OSHA COVID-19 Emergency Temporary 

Standards - What Employers Need to Know 

(factsheet). 

• COVID-19 Guidance and Resources webpage 

• Posters. Educational Materials. Model Programs, 

and Other Resources Related to COVID-19 

• Webinars on COVID-19 

• Identifying and evaluating employee exposures to 
COVID-19 health hazards. 

• Implementing effective policies and procedures to 
correct unsafe and unhealthy conditions (such as 
safe physical distancing, modifying the workplace, 
and staggering work schedules). 

• Providing and ensuring workers wear face 
coverings to prevent exposure in the workplace. 

• Provide effective training and instruction to 
employees on how COVID-19 is spread, infection 
prevention techniques, and information 
regarding COVID-19 related benefits that affected 
employees may be entitled to under applicable feder­
al, state, or local laws. 

• COVID-19 Online Training 

Contact your JPIA Risk Control Advisor if you have spe­
cific questions regarding your agency's COVID-19 Pre­
vention Program. There are also resources on our 
COVID-19 Information webpage. 

Cal/OSHA has posted resources to help employers 
comply with these requirements which can be found on 
this webpage. 

JPIA 
ACWA JPIA | P.O. Box 619082, Roseville, CA 95661 | 800.231.5742 j www.acwajpia.com 
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^ SUBJECT: EMPLOYEE TRAVEL CLEARANCE DURING COVID-19 SHELTER IN PLACE £ & 
To Whom It May Concern: 

The Byron-Bethany Irrigation District (BBID/District) employee in possession of 
this letter has been determined to be needed to maintain the continuity of 
operations of the Byron-Bethany Irrigation District's water delivery system. 

RUSSELL KAGEHIRO 
President 
Division V 

TIM MAGGIORE 
Vice President 

Division III 

On March 19, 2020, Governor Newsom issued Executive Order N-33-20, which 
mandates that all residents of the State shelter in place. That Order exempted 
employees needed to maintain continuity of operations of federal critical 
infrastructure sectors, as outlined at https://www.cisa.gov/identifving-critical-
infrastructure-during-covid-19. One of those critical infrastructure sectors is the 
Water and Wastewater Systems Sector, which includes water delivery systems. 

LARRY ENDS, JR. 
Director 

Division I 

MARK MAGGIORE 
Director 

Division II 

FELIX MUSCO 
Director 

Division IV The District has determined that the employee(s) in possession of this letter 
meets the criteria for the exemption contained in the Executive Order. If you 
have any questions, please call (209) 835-0375. CHARLES TUSO 

Director 
Division Vi 

Very truly yours. JEFF BROWN 
Director 

Division VII BYRON BETHANY IRRIGATION DISTRICT 

RICK G1LMORE 
General Manager 

Secretary 'Ik, 
Rick Gilmore 
General Manager 
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Memorandum 

6 TO: All Staff 6 
r- v  

U FROM: Kelley Geyer t2 .c. 
^ON5^ DATE: Wednesday, April 22, 2020 

SUBJECT: COVID-19 New Health Order 7995 Bruns Road 
Byron, CA 94514-1625 

CC: Rick Gilmore 
Telephone 

(209)835-0375 
Fax 

(209)835-2869 A new health order in Alameda and Contra Costa Counties requires 

anyone working at or visiting an essential business, such as a grocery 

store or gas station, to wear face coverings to help reduce the spread of General Manager 
Secretary 

Rick Gilmore COVID-19. 

*>4 • » 

The order, effective Wednesday, April 22,/alsb requires public transit and 

government workers to wear masks when they come close to others, or 

where the public is likely to be present. 

Sign below that you understand and will comply with the new health 

feetrnTbpth counties. orders i 

Nattfkiad Clark Julia Gavrilenko Prtwip Ara^a 

mmAmik Zk 
Rick Gilmore llona Lament • Kelley Geyef 

mo /?. f\. 

,ube Scott Mehring J^femey Montoya rozco 

)a</id Vaz Tony Papini 

^/Rl^ardo Vega 




